The Transnational Life and Death of Peter Kropotkin, 1881-1921: Terrorism, the Anarchist Body, and the Russian Revolution

Acknowledgements

I must thank Professor Charlotte Alston, whose advice and guidance on this research were invaluable. I would also like to thank Dr Laura O'Brien and Prof. dr. Wim Coudenys, alongside other members of the Study Group for the Russian Revolution, for their feedback on earlier versions of this work. Finally, I would like to extend my thanks to the two reviewers for their feedback on the article.

Funding

Research for this article was carried out during a PhD funded by a Northumbria University studentship.

The Transnational Life and Death of Peter Kropotkin, 1881-1921: Terrorism, the Anarchist Body, and the Russian Revolution

Abstract

Peter Kropotkin's life was not only transnational because of his movements. Kropotkin existed as an imagined figure in the sphere of transatlantic anglophone print culture. This imagined Kropotkin was both representative of and contributed to British and American responses to the Russian Revolution in the period between 1881, when Kropotkin first became internationally infamous, and his death in 1921. This article argues that we can read in media representations of Kropotkin three main phases of revolutionary history. The first, the terrorist phase. The second, the ancient dignity of Russian culture. The third, decay, death, and despair. Kropotkin was one of the Revolution's greatest celebrities, meaning that when the Civil War conflict emerged and Bolshevik power grew, it was through memories and representations of him that British and American audiences interpreted the Russian Revolution. So far as they saw it, Kropotkin was the Revolution, and had been for some time. As a result, Kropotkin's death marked an important moment both for Russian anarchists, but also a symbol of the passing of an age of Russian history and culture.

Keywords

Peter Kropotkin, Sofia Kropotkina, Russian Revolution, terrorism, transnational history, media history

The Transnational Life and Death of Peter Kropotkin, 1881-1921: Terrorism, the Anarchist Body, and the Russian Revolution

Introduction

Peter Kropotkin died on 8 February 1921 in Dmitrov, a small town not far from Moscow. His funeral, held on 13 February, was marked by the march of a crowd of twenty thousand from the Moscow Labour Temple where he had lain in state to the Novodevichy Cemetery.¹ Emma Goldman spoke at his graveside and remarked in her memoirs:

The funeral was a most impressive sight. It was a unique demonstration never witnessed in any other country. Long lines of members of Anarchist organizations, labour unions, scientific and literary societies and student bodies marched for over two hours from the Labour Temple to the burial place, seven versts [nearly five miles] distant. The procession was headed by students and children carrying wreaths presented by various organizations. Anarchist banners of black and scarlet Socialist emblems floated above the multitude. The mile-long procession entirely dispensed with the services of the official guardians of the peace. Perfect order was kept by the multitude itself spontaneously forming in several rows, while students and workers organized a live chain on both sides of the marchers. Passing the Tolstoi Museum the cortege paused, and the banners were lowered in honour of the memory of another great son of Russia. A group of Tolstoians on the steps of the Museum rendered Chopin's Funeral March as an expression of their love and reverence for Kropotkin.²

Like many anarchists, including Kropotkin, Goldman had been enthusiastic about Russia's future after the end of tsarist rule with the February Revolution of 1917. She returned to Russia after her deportation from the US in 1919. Kropotkin's funeral was an important event for anarchists like Goldman in Russia, who were struggling in opposition to the growing power of the Bolshevik regime. It seemed that permitting the funeral marked a new approach towards anarchists. Imprisoned anarchists persuaded Vladimir Lenin and the Bolshevik leadership that they be released in order to attend, with the promise that they would return.³ But this dream was never realised. Anarchists were soon being arrested in greater numbers than before, some were deported, and the movement was crushed.⁴ Kropotkin's funeral was the last great moment of the anarchist movement in Russia.

If Kropotkin's death marked the passing of an era of anarchist revolutionary activism, to foreigners observing the events in Russia it symbolised the changing character of the Revolution. Over the previous four decades, Kropotkin had become an important symbol of the Russian revolutionary movement abroad, coming to both embody and personify the Revolution. Throughout his life in emigration, Kropotkin worked tirelessly for the Russian revolutionary cause, supporting colleagues with varied political leanings, but sharing the goal of liberating Russia from tsarist rule.⁵ His ideas fascinated foreign intellectuals and activists, and his sympathisers included those on the left as well as more moderate liberals.⁶ While the impact of Kropotkin's ideas is clear in his intellectual exchanges with both anarchists and other figures, the sheer size of archives of his correspondence and the variety of individuals with whom he corresponded indicate his broad cultural and political significance.⁷

This is not a transnational biography of Kropotkin. Examining existing biographies such as Martin A. Miller's establishes that Kropotkin's life can be considered transnational in the same way that recent biographies of other Russian revolutionaries have shown that individuals' transnational mobility and personal networks highlight continuities between revolutionary movements and groups over time.⁸ Miller's work draws deeply on Kropotkin's personal archive and to re-examine these materials through an explicitly transnational lens is not necessary. Neither is this an intellectual biography. Caroline Cahm's intellectual biography of Kropotkin has demonstrated how his thought looked beyond the national context.⁹ The transnational nature of Kropotkin's publishing work, involving journals such as *La Révolte* and *Freedom*, attests to the transnational impact of his ideas.¹⁰ Scholars of political ideas have already established that the scope of anarchist political activism and thought was fundamentally transnational in this period.¹¹

Instead, this is a study of the versions of Kropotkin which existed in the transatlantic, anglophone media imagination. These representations and the changes they underwent reflected changing attitudes to the Russian revolutionary movement, and revolutionary terrorism as a prominent element of it. Kropotkin was one of the Russian Revolution's original international celebrities in whom foreign sympathisers invested their hopes for a new society, not only in Russia but beyond. The Russian Revolution acquired its meaning for foreign audiences through its mediation. Therefore, this study examines the three main representations of Kropotkin in anglophone media: the dangerous terrorist, the anarchist prince, or grandfather of the revolution, and the dying body of the revolution. This study builds on research by cultural historians of terrorism, who have demonstrated that modern media technologies are an important element of what we might call 'modern terrorism', allowing it to become a powerful social and cultural force.¹² This study therefore considers the media constructs of modern revolution and revolutionary political thought as important elements of these phenomena beyond the events themselves.

This study necessitates using newspaper articles in digital repositories, even though such repositories inevitably contain significant silences and omissions.¹³ Digitisation amplifies existing silences in archival collections through processes of selection, funding, and 'back box' technologies.¹⁴ To avoid problematic quantitative analysis of language, this study qualitatively analyses results of searches from Kropotkin's name. Although searches decontextualise results, this research also considers the publications' politics, owners, and audiences.¹⁵ Nevertheless, digital repositories enable greater research into the historical role of the press than was previously possible, when newspapers and periodicals are seen in the context of wider cultural encounters.¹⁶ No collection is comprehensive; for example, commercial publishers seek to market, and libraries to acquire, well-known titles. However, this article also uses free databases such as *Chronicling America*, which focuses on

materials unlikely to have been digitised by other organisations.¹⁷ The range of local and national publications I have been able to access represent a range of examples, both generally and of specific relevant locations such as Chicago.¹⁸ Titles available are principally more long-lived and mainstream local and national newspapers. However, their longevity aids in identifying broader long-term trends.

National and local newspapers of varying political leanings all reported on Kropotkin, with similarities emerging across the political spectrum, including in the London papers the *Daily Telegraph* (conservative) and *Daily News* (liberal) and provincial newspapers such as the *Manchester Guardian* (liberal). In the US, commercial interests came to supersede strictly partisan affiliations in this period.¹⁹ Though the political fabric of print culture was complex, broad trends emerge when studying newspapers as part of a large, transnational corpus. Kropotkin's appearance in sensational stories of violence and conspiracy echoed many characteristics of the New Journalism of the fin de siècle.²⁰ The period when Kropotkin was assumed to be a dangerous terrorist stimulated the most articles, in which consensus dominated. In his later years, Kropotkin's vocal sympathisers often held liberal political leanings, but he appealed to a wide section of society, and sympathetic reporting appeared in a range of publications.²¹ Qualitative approaches to search results from the large corpus also enable investigation of marginalised topics. This article also examines the media image of Sofia Kropotkina, Peter Kropotkin's wife, but also a lecturer and activist in her own right.

Given commercial interests on which these publications' longevity relied, this article sees newspapers as both voicing extant public opinion and seeking to shape public discourse for political and social goals. A publication's prioritisation of politics could also, however, be 'compatible' with commercial success.²² The newspaper, and not Kropotkin's books, the publications such as Le Révolté which he edited, his articles in literary and political periodicals, his lectures, was also the site in which a wider public was likely to encounter Kropotkin. The dominance of certain trends in representations of Kropotkin in the press can, therefore, indicate broader trends in the reception of Kropotkin. Although they framed and shared information about Kropotkin, newspapers cannot be assumed to constitute public opinion. As Kate Jackson notes, Victorian periodicals 'are no longer deemed mere reflective evidence through which to recover the culture that they mirror.²³ The transnational nature of the issues in representations of Kropotkin, however, created a role for the contemporary newspaper lying between the what Jürgen Habermas saw as the idealised liberal newspaper as public sphere and the banal print culture of commercialisation.²⁴ Persecution, oppression, and starvation abroad were more easily framed as unifying moral issues and representations of Kropotkin echoed numerous contemporary British and American humanitarian campaigns on Russian issues.²⁵ In this case, print culture became an agent of oppositional public opinion, albeit in opposition to a

foreign government. Liberal newspaper proprietors' own politics often shaped these efforts and, regarding Kropotkin, are evident in the case of C.P. Scott, editor of the *Manchester Guardian*. The paper was, like others, initially hostile towards Kropotkin, but its stance soon softened, aligning with Scott's sympathies with Russia's movements for political reform. Scott was a notable member of the English Society of Friends of Russian Freedom in the 1890s and Harold Williams later became the newspaper's first Russian correspondent at the end of 1904, cementing the newspaper's links to the Russian liberal movement and providing readers not only with the 'facts', but also a liberal-leaning interpretation.²⁶ The shift in representations in this case suggests that even if the newspaper cannot be a source of public opinion, newspaper proprietors certainly felt readers would be receptive to these changing messages. Therefore, while the newspaper cannot provide a definitive source of public opinion, in the case of Kropotkin, it can give an indication of shifting popular representation and reception over time.

The first section of this article will examine Kropotkin's public image in the anglophone foreign press in the early years of his international fame between the London anarchist congress of the summer of 1881 to his trial and imprisonment in France in the winter of 1882-3. It will argue that depictions of Kropotkin fed demand for news and fuelled fear of the spread of revolutionary violence from Russia. In this period, terrorism became the dominant representation of the Russian revolutionary movement in anglophone culture establishing a link which endured to 1917 and beyond. I will argue that Kropotkin's presence abroad was perceived as a threat, a potential source of infection with dangerous, 'foreign' ideas. The second section will explore the period to 1917, when Kropotkin remained associated with terrorism, but British and American views of Russian revolutionary terrorists became more sympathetic. In this period, Kropotkin established himself as an expert on the Russian revolutionary movement and various cultural and social issues. This article will argue that protecting Kropotkin's physical body became, over the course of his life in emigration, an important symbolic act of protecting the revolution and its political ideals, an act which took on greater symbolic meaning after the October Revolution of 1917 and the growth of Bolshevik power in Russia. The final section will explore the period between the February Revolution of 1917 and Kropotkin's death in 1921, highlighting the importance of Kropotkin in foreign observers' interpretations of revolutionary events in Russia in this period of great upheaval and violence in Russia and the emergence of Bolshevik rule. Kropotkin's passing represented the passing of a revolutionary age and marked the formation of a new mindset in global revolutionary activism response to the Russian revolution. 1917 tempered the ideals of many activists.²⁷ Kropotkin's death only compounded the sense of loss. By examining the roles imagined Kropotkins played as representations of a lost revolutionary heritage, we can see the roots of contemporary leftist perspectives on statism and Marxism.

A Dangerous Terrorist

Kropotkin's physical presence abroad was initially a source of alarm. By the time Kropotkin first became internationally infamous, as a participant in the 'Anarchist Congress' in London in the summer of 1881, anarchists and Russian revolutionaries appeared delusional and dangerous. That year, terrorism seemed an omnipresent threat.²⁸ In the wake of the assassination of Tsar Alexander II in March, the participation of Russians in the congress threatened the spread of such acts beyond the Russian borders. Moreover, the émigré German journalist Johann Most had recently been arrested in London for celebrating the tsar's assassination in his newspaper Freiheit, Irish revolutionaries were conducting a bombing campaign in England and on 19 September, the US president James A. Garfield would be assassinated. Against this background, participants in the congress discussed the controversial, among both anarchists and other revolutionaries, strategy of 'propaganda by the deed'. When Kropotkin supposedly 'applauded the assassination of several Russian generals' in a speech, he only contributed to the sense that anarchists were inherently violent.²⁹ The appearance of news about the congress in US newspapers indicates that while this meeting took place in Britain, it was perceived as a transatlantic threat. Anarchists discussing such tactics seemed to threaten civilisation itself, even though little evidence suggests leading anarchist thinkers were involved in terrorist plots.³⁰ As a result, exaggerated contemporary fears of anarchist terrorism can be attributed in part to sensationalist journalism.³¹

In contemporary popular discourse, anarchists were rarely considered to be real people.³² The anarchist body became the subject of caricature. They were popularly represented as 'hairy', reflecting contemporary cultural concerns regarding moral and physical degeneration, and echoing the ape-like caricatures of Irish revolutionaries in the British press.³³ Kropotkin was the archetypal foreign anarchist bogeyman. Even the more radical liberal newspaper the *Manchester Guardian* described him, and all anarchists, as 'quite mad' and commented on the shape of his head in strange terms: 'his bald head shoots up at the back to a cone-shaped crown.'³⁴ However, he was also threatening because he did not look like an anarchist caricature:

[h]e stood in the midst of a group of other Revolutionists, but his calm, earnest face and simple attire at once attracted attention to him. On his left stood a vivacious Mexican, clad in garments illustrative of the latest Parisian fashion, while close beside him was an Italian, whose sunken bloodshot eyes, place features, and shirt torn open to the waist, were not needed to indicate that he had risen from a bed of sickness to assist in the upheaval of the red flag. The savage expression glittering in the eyes of the latter, and the Mexican's feverish animation, threw into strange contrast the immovable attitude of the man in black.³⁵

Anarchism provided a focal point for fears about modernity, urbanisation, and social inequality.³⁶ Kropotkin was a visible figurehead of anarchism, yet if even he could travel in

disguise (the *Manchester Guardian* speculated he might have visited Russia since fleeing), then the unknown, invisible anarchism seemed more threatening.³⁷ Kropotkin's charisma also became a potential threat. One report of his trial in France in 1883 noted that '[i]t seemed at one time as if not the President [of the court] but the Prince was directing the proceedings', suggesting Kropotkin's charisma was also problematic.³⁸ Kropotkin, therefore, constituted a multi-faceted threat in the eyes of foreign observers: he was anarchism in the guise of respectability. Significantly, this treatment of Kropotkin in the press was also common across liberal and conservative leaning newspapers, including the more radical liberal *Manchester Guardian*, which would later be more consistently sympathetic towards Kropotkin. This suggests that fear of Kropotkin as a facilitator of anarchist violence and transnational terrorism was widespread in 1881.

As well as being the year of the tsar's assassination and Most's arrest for championing it, 1881 was also the tenth anniversary of the Paris Commune and many Communards had been released in an amnesty the previous year. The French Revolution and republican conspiracy were fertile ground for nineteenth-century British satire, as were figures perceived to be fomenting revolution among the working classes such as Henry Hunt, the famous orator of the St Peter's Field's massacre.³⁹ The violence that had erupted both in pursuit and defence of the Commune reverberated in anglophone literary and popular culture.⁴⁰ The attendance of the Communarde Louise Michel propelled the congress to the attention of the press: '[Michel] announced a second golden age, and urged her hearers not to spare their blood in bringing it about.' Another speaker condemned Most's recent conviction for 'justifiable expression of opinion, and declared that if any one were to be hanged for inciting to murder it should be the editors of these English journals which called for the murder of the people.⁴¹ Kropotkin only seemed more threatening by association with Most and Michel, whom the Manchester Guardian called 'a conspicuous preacher of the gospel of destruction'.⁴² He appeared to be exporting 'Russian' terrorism and Michel, the violence of the Commune. Newspapers reacted incredulously: 'It will occur to most people that such a congress of Nihilist revolutionaries and dynamite assassins ought somehow to have been interfered with by a British Government awake to its national and international position.'43

By participating in prominent events such as this congress and by writing articles published in English, Kropotkin sustained his connections to Russian revolutionary terrorism. While he did not openly encourage terrorism, he attempted to correct misconceptions that Russians used terrorism indiscriminately and disproportionately and noted that 'the majority of the educated men of wealthy classes' had sympathised with the assassination of the tsar in 1881.⁴⁴ Kropotkin's biographers and other historians have disputed Kropotkin's personal views on terrorism.⁴⁵ Jim McLaughlin emphasises that Kropotkin did not reject all violence,

but believed that violence alone would not be productive as the people needed to believe in building a new future and activists should not seek to incite others to violence.⁴⁶ However, his commentary in English was broadly sympathetic of past acts of terrorism in Russia, which was more significant in influencing public opinion of him than his precise views. A contrast can be identified here in the difference between widespread representations of Kropotkin in newspapers and the responses of radicals who were genuinely interested in his social, political, and revolutionary thought.⁴⁷

Compounding this, just a month after the 1881 congress, Kropotkin was expelled from Switzerland, which, according to the *New York Times*, 'ceased to be a safe retreat for Nihilists and other political agitators of the violent and murderous type.'⁴⁸ This use of the term nihilist illustrates difficulties obstructing computational text analysis. 'Anarchist' and 'nihilist' (both capitalised and not) often implied a terrorist. The pejorative term nihilist to refer to Russian revolutionaries derived from Ivan Turgenev's novel *Fathers and Sons* (1862). When used to describe Kropotkin in 1881, it implied support for terrorism: 'he has been the most energetic of the Nihilist fraternity...His articles in the *Révolte* of which he is both editor and proprietor, were such that no government could tolerate.'⁴⁹ While nihilist became a catch-all term for Russian revolutionaries, terrorists of other nationalities were widely called anarchists, just as revolutionaries holding a variety of anti-authoritarian views had been for several centuries.⁵⁰ Kropotkin, being Russian and an anarchist in the theoretical sense, seemed to epitomise the fear of foreign violence.

An international press sensation erupted on news of Kropotkin's arrest in Thonon in the French Alps in December 1882. Newspapers asserted that he had incited 'murder and pillage' or 'pillage and assassination'.⁵¹ Anarchism's anti-statism intensified fears of the movement as it was seen to threaten social and political order. Shortly before Kropotkin's arrest, rumours circulated that an imagined terrorist conspiracy, the 'National Revolutionary League', was supposedly operating in England, involving Kropotkin and Michel, with an anonymous but supposedly famous 'Radical' leader, who reportedly declared:

There are circumstances under which political assassination is justifiable and necessary, and when murder is no crime. We must have anarchy before we have peace and order; we must have revolution before we can have law; we want to do away with all existing institutions and overthrow all Governments, because they are opposed to the wishes and welfare of the people.⁵²

A rumour that Kropotkin controlled an international terrorist conspiracy was already wellestablished before his arrest in December 1882 and was discussed at his trial.⁵³ Though Kropotkin was never at any time a terrorist leader in practice, the press ascribed him this role because of his connections with revolutionaries using terrorism. The transnational scope of Kropotkin's visions of liberation can hardly have helped him in this regard. Just as newspapers had criticised the London anarchist congress in 1881, at the time of his arrest, they accused Kropotkin of abusing the right of asylum in France and Switzerland.⁵⁴

Critics condemned Kropotkin's links to working-class activists. Journalists criticised his speech at a public meeting in Lyons and for supposedly encouraging unrest, as well as linking him to the French police's seizure in November 1882 of revolutionary manifestos encouraging violence and providing the 'minutest description of the manufacturing of dynamite, lithofractor, picrate, nitro-glycerine and ammoniacal powder'.⁵⁵ Giving workers the knowledge of manufacturing explosives meant that 'a discarded workman or servant might take it into his head to take summary vengeance on his employer by destroying his premises and himself by dynamite, nitro-glycerine or gun-cotton'.⁵⁶ Fears of the poor armed with self-manufactured explosives were reiterated in times of crisis, such as during the 1892 famine in Russia.⁵⁷ The furore around Kropotkin's arrest illustrates the negative associations of working-class terrorism, whereas, alone, he was a curio: 'the incongruity of Kropotkin's potential to infect and disturb order was further reflected in newspaper reports concerning the conditions in which he was held after his arrest: even the police in charge of him were not allowed to speak to him and he was kept isolated.⁵⁹

In his memoirs, Kropotkin depicted the trail and the 'evidence' provided by the prosecution as farce.⁶⁰ Nevertheless, the image of Kropotkin the dangerous terrorist predominated transnationally around the time of the trial. Local circumstances also perpetuated these narratives long after it had dissipated elsewhere. Kropotkin's role in commemorating the Chicago Martyrs, the anarchists executed for the 1886 bombing at the city's Haymarket, was one example where local outrage fuelled criticism. Contemporaries and historians have widely seen the trial as a serious miscarriage of justice, with the anarchists not responsible for the deaths and injuries the bomb caused.⁶¹ The Chicago Daily Tribune seems to have been the only mainstream British or American newspaper to have reported on a meeting in London in November 1891 commemorating the executions, noting with horror that '[t]he language of the speakers was of the bitterest and most incendiary character', that Kropotkin had 'urged the universal adoption of Nihilist methods, such as are in vogue in Russia', and Kropotkin had translated for Michel, who 'declared that every means that could be adopted to fight capitalism was justifiable.⁶² The *Tribune* paired this article with one calling the commemorations in Chicago a danger to public order.⁶³ Later, only the *Tribune* reported Kropotkin's plans to travel to Chicago in 1893, although ultimately he decided not to travel.⁶⁴ It seems unlikely that Kropotkin encouraged violence in his 1891 speech and it seems likely that, had he done so, it would have attracted the attention of the British press.

Kropotkin represented 'foreign' anarchist violence and Chicago's immigrant communities were vilified as importers of violence, even though most of the city's immigrants came from Germany. Similar criticisms of Kropotkin and immigrants appeared in the local press in San Francisco, home to the largest Russian community in the US. In November 1887, as the anniversary of the anarchists' execution approached, the *Daily Evening Bulletin* responded to Kropotkin's recent comments:

The Nihilists of Russia and the Anarchists who have come to this country from various parts of Europe hold essentially the same principles. They believe in the destruction of all who stand in their way, not in the gradual dissemination of their doctrines by argument and the complete exposition of their principles by means of printed publications. The father of the present Czar of Russia was murdered by Nihilists. The fatal bomb did the work. It was the fatal bomb that destroyed the lives of several policemen in Chicago. A more diabolical murder was never committed in this country. No sympathy for these Anarchists can obscure that fact.⁶⁵

Though Kropotkin's public comments on terrorism were broadly sympathetic, he added nuance to his image as a dangerous terrorist by clarifying his views. He began to shape this image during his trial and the early months of his imprisonment, using his speeches at the trial and in meetings with reporters despatched to uncover the 'real' Kropotkin.⁶⁶ He denied advocating 'revolution by violence in France', claimed to use the word dynamite 'metaphorically', and, in a long speech in his own defence, denied the existence of an international terrorist conspiracy.⁶⁷ Nevertheless, he also reportedly claimed, that if forced 'to choose between extinction or a resort to dynamite, he would, he declared, employ the latter.'⁶⁸ He contributed to émigré revolutionary discourse suggesting that Russia was a unique case, requiring the use of violence. As a result, sympathisers such as the American writer Mark Twain and the British socialist and trade unionist Tom Mann, declared that they would have become terrorists had they been Russians.⁶⁹

Kropotkin's increasing influence on his own public image occurred against a backdrop of growing sympathy for Russian revolutionary terrorism abroad. Explanations of the motivations for assassinating Tsar Alexander II in 1881 played a similar role in shaping public opinion.⁷⁰ Negative representations of the tsarist regime shaped foreigners' attitudes towards Russian revolutionary terrorism. Journalists were highly critical of Kropotkin's prosecution and conviction in France.⁷¹ At the same time, Sergei Stepniak's book *Underground Russia* reclaimed the terms terrorist and nihilist to rehabilitate the image of terrorism in Russia in foreign media. The term nihilist would often later be qualified with terminology such as 'of the violent type', though even this was less loaded with criticism. The press continued to implicate Kropotkin when reporting on Russians' supposed terrorist autocracy legally.⁷² Ultimately, shifting views of Kropotkin illustrate that media representations of terrorism were shaped by perceptions of whether terrorism was

something happening far away or immediately threatening their own reality. Once it became accepted that Kropotkin was not exporting terrorism, he could be constructed as a more sympathetic figure.

Ruth Kinna has problematised the contrast often made between the 'good' Kropotkin and other 'bad' anarchists such as Bakunin over their views on violence.⁷³ Elizabeth Frazer and Kimberly Hutchings have further demonstrated that it is important to consider revolutionary violence as relative to state violence in anarchist thought of the period.⁷⁴ Kropotkin was by no means unique globally among anarchists of the period, among whom there were others whose views on violence were similarly nuanced.⁷⁵ Although many theorists and historians have sought to dissociate Kropotkin and terrorism, making such a distinction overshadows the associations contemporaries made. Kropotkin was not enthusiastic about terrorism, but he nevertheless was not an outspoken critic of it. Foreign observers of this period also saw terrorism in nuanced terms. It was not so much that Kropotkin became dissociated with terrorism, but that Russian revolutionary terrorism came to be viewed more sympathetically and the anglophone press represented him as more distant from terrorism outside of the Russian Empire.

The Anarchist Prince and Grandfather of the Russian Revolution

Kropotkin's incarceration in Clairvaux was a catalyst for growing sympathy for him and criticism of his harsh treatment in prison.⁷⁶ In this period, Kropotkin's social status came to represent his unthreatening image; he became the 'Anarchist Prince'. Kropotkin was born into an ancient and prestigious noble family in Imperial Russia and held the senior noble title of *kniaz*, usually translated as 'prince'. Seemingly destined for an elite career in the military or administration, he chose to pursue geographical science and revolutionary activism, forfeiting his wealth, which caused journalists to praise his dedication to the revolutionary cause.⁷⁷ Western journalists also often referred to Kropotkin as the 'Nihilist prince', implying a connection to terrorism, but this became less problematic as time passed. The term 'Nihilism' remained associated with terrorism, but journalists portrayed Kropotkin's relation to this as fighting against an unjust tsarist regime.⁷⁸ Kropotkin's status, therefore, symbolised how individuals from across Russian society had come to oppose tsarist despotism. So, although aware that Kropotkin hated using the title 'Prince', newspapers continued to use it in support of the more sympathetic portrayals of the revolutionary.⁷⁹

For sympathisers, Kropotkin's trial and imprisonment were unjust responses to his noble activism: 'It will show how heavily the hand of authority can be laid upon men for opinion's sake in the French Republic.'⁸⁰ The *Boston Daily Globe* printed a comment from Sofia Kropotkina, stating that French imperialist laws against communism and the International that had enabled the court to convict him 'on a shadow of evidence' and 'solely to give pleasure to a Russian czar'.⁸¹ The French right-wing newspaper *La liberté* protested

vociferously, asking if the same public figures in Britain campaigning for Kropotkin's release would 'devote their sympathy to the Irish Fenians, and other newspapers ask what reception England would give to Frenchmen petitioning clemency for the perpetrators of the Westminster explosion, some of whom perhaps are chemists as distinguished in the profession as Prince Krapotkine.¹⁸² Perceptions of distance were clearly significant, as were self-perceptions of anti-imperialism, in the US, or 'good' imperialism, in Britain. These national specificities underscored the transatlantic shift in the discourse on Kropotkin.

Growing sympathy for Peter Kropotkin is also evident in representations of Sofia Kropotkina during his trial and imprisonment. The *Boston Daily Globe* reported her giving an impassioned critique of the French state: 'It is a republic; yes, but a republic so afraid that it panders to a despot. Republic, bah.'⁸³ In 1885, repeating the description laid out by the correspondent of the *New York Tribune*, the Dundee *Evening Telegraph* reported that:

I never saw heroism in so lovable a form as in the Princess Krapotkine. I don't know what age she is. But she might be a girl in her teens, or five-and-twenty. She has the rosebud freshness of youth, the bright, soft eyes of an affectionate and high-bred dog, with splendid gleams of human intellect and soul. The upper part of her face is broad and the under narrow and refined, although her mouth, when she laughs, is wide. But she has a dazzling set of teeth to show, and her lips when in repose are beautifully modelled and fresh as newly-blown roses. Her forehead also, by its breadth, height, and whiteness, brightens up her face. She seems to have the simplicity of a little child. Nobody to look at the pretty face as mantling blushes suffuse it would think that she escapes from the irksome weight of loneliness by plunging into the study of chemistry, mathematics, electricity, botany, and other sciences. She has resided in a poor lodging at Clairvaux in its only hotel since her husband was incarcerated in the prison there. Her voice is very sweet and her accent slightly languid. She never seems excited even when her heart is brimming over with grief. It has been her happy privilege within the last year to pay a daily visit in the parlour of the jail to Prince Krapotkine.⁸⁴

This description of Kropotkina echoes the depictions of the terrorist leader of the tsar's assassins Sofia Perovskaia in the British and American press and in Stepniak's *Underground Russia*, as youthful, childlike, and reserved.⁸⁵ The comparison of Kropotkina's appearance to that of a dog echoes a trope in fiction where women's 'gentleness, subservience, and submission' were compared to that of pet dogs.⁸⁶ By feminising her 'heroism' as like that of a child or pet, the Dundee *Evening Telegraph* represented Kropotkina as a figure deserving of admiration and sympathy for her suffering. This narrative of Kropotkina's suffering contributed to opposition to her husband's imprisonment.

Kropotkin's poor health in prison became a subject of concern.⁸⁷ Despite the fact that he would late remark in his memoirs that '[p]ersonally I have no reason whatever to complain of the years I have spent in a French prison', and his broadly positive or neutral attitude towards the conditions, his foreign sympathisers agitated on his behalf.⁸⁸ The French authorities appeared to be a proxy for the tsar causing bodily harm to revolutionaries, just as they would have suffered in Russian prisons and in Siberian exile. To cause harm to Kropotkin's body was to injure the Russian revolutionary movement, whose terrorism by this time was recognised more widely as legitimate action against a despotic tsar.⁸⁹ Kropotkin's own behaviour in prison played an important role in the construction of this carceral violence. He carried out scientific experiments, wrote, and apparently refused to escape when he had two opportunities. He seemed to be the model prisoner, although these stories about the escapes seem to have been fictional.⁹⁰ At a time when campaigns for prison reform were growing, Kropotkin's treatment also violated accepted humanitarian standards. As a result, the liberty and health of Kropotkin's body became significant to a wide range of sympathisers, forming the basis of interests which would re-emerge after his return to Russia in 1917. A focus on Kropotkin's body illustrates, as in the work of Federico Ferretti on his publishing activities, there was a constant thread linking the different periods of Kropotkin's media image. His life can be understood in more subtle ways than his mere location.⁹¹ In Kropotkin's case, the link between the different periods were foreign perceptions of the Russian revolutionary movement. His media image was embedded in these wider perceptions. We can also see how Kropotkin's image transcended his locations, as his 'saintly scholar' image, as George Woodcock and Ivan Akumović put it, was already wellestablished before he set foot in England.⁹²

After his early release from prison in 1886, Kropotkin travelled to Britain where he mostly lived before returning to Russia after the February Revolution of 1917, which eliminated the threat of the tsarist regime to revolutionaries. Kropotkin's scientific and editorial work prior to and during his imprisonment provided networks to support his employment in Britain and, as Federico Ferretti suggests, these networks cannot be understood as distinct from Kropotkin's political activism.⁹³ At the same time, his scientific and anarchist writings themselves were interconnected endeavours.⁹⁴ Appreciation of Kropotkin's views on various topics in publications with both moderate liberal and conservative political leanings indicates the broad appeal he established through these interlinked activities.⁹⁵ Kropotkin's 1902 book *Mutual Aid: A Factor of Evolution*, which had first appeared as a series of articles in *The Nineteenth Century*, epitomises this weaving of scientific method, historical and sociological analysis.⁹⁶ Kropotkin's model of societal development offered an alternative to those whom Social Darwinism, which was by no means a widely accepted theory in intellectual circles.⁹⁷

Kropotkin's willingness to engage with a wide range of political figures, thinkers, and activists stemmed, as Pascale Siegrist has set out, from his cosmopolitanism, his belief in the need to participate in a 'global moral community', transcending spatial politics.⁹⁸ Kropotkin lectured widely on political, social, and economic topics and his books attracted praise, though reviewers were often sceptical of his politics.⁹⁹ He also entered into extensive correspondences with revolutionaries and radicals, Russians and foreigners, geographers and scientists, who respected his intellectual authority.¹⁰⁰ Kropotkin's existing connections in

Britain included the Newcastle newspaper proprietor and Radical MP Joseph Cowen.¹⁰¹ Cowen introduced Kropotkin to influential figures on the British left, including Henry Hyndman, who had supported a petition for improving Kropotkin's conditions in prison alongside scientists and intellectuals.¹⁰² Kropotkin arrived in Britain with sufficient connections to support himself, but also to lend a respected voice to other Russian émigrés' campaigns. He helped found the Society of Friends of Russian Freedom and Russian Free Press Fund with former close revolutionary colleagues from St Petersburg, though he was not an official member of either or entirely committed to their programme.¹⁰³ Though there were some on the more radical left who supported Kropotkin, the Society, and the Fund for political reasons, their campaigns against tsarism were also popular with humanitarian and social campaigners in Britain and the US.¹⁰⁴ Prominent women's suffrage campaigners, including Julia Ward Howe and Alice Stone Blackwell in the US, were also often drawn to the movement.¹⁰⁵ Together, these organisations and Kropotkin influenced narratives about Russia and the revolutionary movement in late-nineteenth and early-twentieth-century Britain and America. Kropotkin helped establish enduring narratives of an evil tsarist autocracy which encouraged foreigners to campaign against the tsarist regime, particularly on issues relating to the treatment of political prisoners and exiles.¹⁰⁶ He disagreed with them on a wide range of issues, including the role of propaganda abroad for the revolutionary movement, but they made useful colleagues.¹⁰⁷ Thus, Kropotkin's expertise and reputation as a scientist and theorist granted him entry into political and social circles through which he could promote the Russian revolutionary cause.

Though anarchist bombings in France and Spain in the 1890s might have destabilised Kropotkin's sympathetic public image, some saw the blame he attracted as unfair: 'He is held responsible, too - and this is the cruellest touch - for crimes which he has no power to prevent.'¹⁰⁸ The press represented Kropotkin as a different kind of anarchist to those who practiced violence: 'The warm reception which was given to Krapotkin, not only in New York but in and around Boston, is a gratifying illustration of the fact that people are learning to discriminate between the revolutionary and philosophical anarchists, who are far apart indeed in aims and purposes.'¹⁰⁹ Journalists also distinguished between *Narodnaia volia*, the assassins of the tsar, and anarchist terrorists.¹¹⁰ In 1899, several local and national newspapers reproduced a passage about the assassination of Tsar Alexander II the English edition of Kropotkin's *Memoirs of a Revolutionist*, indicating Russian terrorism remained of particular interest.¹¹¹ Kropotkin's memoirs sustained familiar narratives of tsarist despotism and engaged a readership already sympathetic to the Russian revolutionary cause, clearly seen as distinct to western European anarchist terrorisms.

Sofia Kropotkina played an important role in popularising anti-tsarist narratives in Britain both during and after her husband's imprisonment yet is often overlooked. At the time

of her husband's trial, her criticisms that it was all an unjust charade appeared in newspapers.¹¹² Her short story 'The Wife of No. 4327' was published in the American anarchist journal *Liberty* in five parts in the spring of 1886. Benjamin Tucker, the journal's editor, had translated himself various anarchist texts, including some of Kropotkin's essays, for publication in the journal and was a long-term supporter of the Russian revolutionary movement.¹¹³ The story depicted the arbitrary inhumanity of the French prison system as experienced by the wife of a prisoner. Kropotkina also expresses despair at how the state controls her husband's body: 'Even dead, she had no right in him'.¹¹⁴ Although Kropotkina's presence in the British and American press is much rarer, and her story went largely unacknowledged in the mainstream press, she was clearly of enough interest that a small number of British newspapers announced her serious illness with typhoid in 1887.¹¹⁵

Susan Hinely notes that it was the anarchist Charlotte Wilson who 'brokered a teaching and speaking career' for Sofia Kropotkina in Britain.¹¹⁶ However, Kropotkina's status as a 'Princess' provided a source of interest, just as her husband was called a 'Prince'. Kropotkina lectured regularly across Britain on Russian social and political issues.¹¹⁷ Audiences responded to Kropotkina as an expert in her own right; her suffering as an exile was also recognised.¹¹⁸ An article in the Dundee *Evening Telegraph and Post* about Kropotkina's upcoming visit and lecture in November 1907, though focused primarily on her husband, acknowledged the role played by women in the revolutionary movement: '[they] are often selected for the most difficult and dangerous tasks, tasks which, whether successful or not, are bound to issue in death.'¹¹⁹ Kropotkina was never presented as a terrorist herself in anglophone print culture, as her husband was, but her activism shaped this middle period in transnational imaginings of the Russian Revolution.

The 1905 Revolution in Russia prompted renewed interest in the Russian revolutionary movement, despite the difficulties it caused for smuggling Russian-language propaganda into the Russian Empire and its fast dissolution in the face of tsarist repression.¹²⁰ Peter Kropotkin used this opportunity to leverage his reputation to shape interpretations in Britain, which spread across the anglophone Atlantic world. In 1908, he wrote two letters to *The Times* newspaper protesting the harsh conditions within the Siberian exile system and the rising numbers of executions in Russia.¹²¹ He supported the work of the Parliamentary Russian Committee (PRC) that campaigned against the brutalities of tsarist rule and whose members included MPs, members of the House of Lords, and representatives from the fields of journalism, university education (mainly historians), social reformers, and both the Church of England and un-established churches. In 1909, the PRC campaigned against the planned visit by the tsar to Britain and published a pamphlet by Kropotkin titled 'The Terror in Russia'. Kropotkin emphasised that tsarist state violence was not a proportionate response to revolutionary violence, but instead state violence had come

first. In a letter to *The Times* in 1909, Kropotkin wrote: 'You thus see, Sir, that the terrorism of the Government was not an answer to the revolutionary terrorism. The latter was a reply to the former.'¹²² Kropotkin's evidence for the despotism was the regime's cruel and barbaric treatment of its people, in prisons, in exile, and in the army.¹²³ Though Kropotkin did not advocate terrorism as a response to this despotism, through this campaign he sought to recover the memory and interpretation of Russian revolutionary terrorism from its critics.

This activism meant that by 1909, although Kropotkin was still called a terrorist, his anarchist thought was no longer universally closely associated with terrorism, as a review of his book, *The Conquest of Bread* illustrates:

The anarchists of the newspaper and the novel, who occasionally murder a Sovereign or a President, but more often kill a number of innocent bystanders, are either weak-minded fanatics or common criminals who have picked up a theory spun by more ingenious brains that their own and use it as a justification of their criminal acts. The real anarchists never do anything of the kind, or, indeed, anything at all, except talk and write; they theorize and lead blameless or harmless lives, at least in act.¹²⁴

As the twentieth century progressed, Kropotkin's age and experience became integral elements of his public image. He became the 'grandfather of the Russian revolution' alongside Ekaterina Breshko-Breshkovskaia's 'grandmother'.¹²⁵ Both were cast as the sympathetic victims of tsarist oppression.¹²⁶ Such representations drew on wider British and American political culture of the period. In late-nineteenth-century British political culture, the image of the 'Grand Old Man' in politics derived from William Ewart Gladstone. While the moniker satirised and criticised him, and even to denote his increasing irrelevance in old age, it still formed the basis of a cult of personality. The name was also as a mark of respect for several of Gladstone's contemporaries.¹²⁷ During the same period in British politics, the moniker 'Father of the House' gained its contemporary meaning as the longest-serving MP. As a result, we can see the growing cult of personality related to age which forms the basis of these later representations of Kropotkin. A similar cult of age emerged in US politics, with the Dean of the House of Representatives attaining symbolic seniority through long service.

When the February Revolution arrived, Kropotkin was again well-placed to comment on ongoing events. On 31 March 1917, two meetings in London marked the February Revolution, one at the Royal Albert Hall and the other at the Kingsway Hall at which a message from Kropotkin concerning the recent events was read. At the latter, which was attended by many Russians, Kropotkin's message noted the 'unanimity' of the revolution and attributed the events to German imperialism and its infiltration of the tsarist regime through the tsarina. Kropotkin called to protect the gains of the revolution from the German army and secure Russia's future. At the Kingsway Hall, the message was read by J Frederick Green, a former secretary of the Society of Friends of Russian Freedom. A third meeting took place that same evening at the Queen's Hall and, while it is unclear if Kropotkin's message was read there too, that meeting was addressed by David Soskice, another close colleague of

Kropotkin.¹²⁸ At this moment, Kropotkin offered hope for the future and again presented a vision of the Revolution which would satisfy British interests during the ongoing war. Kropotkin's supposed approval of the Revolution accompanied praise for the 'order and restraint' of events in Russia in one newspaper report.¹²⁹ Kropotkin welcomed his role as commentator and in May 1917 became chairman of the newly-founded Committee for Correct Information about Russia.¹³⁰ When journalists in 1917 looked to account for ongoing events in Russia, they turned to Kropotkin for their knowledge of tsarist oppression, for example referring to Kropotkin's 1909 pamphlet for the Parliamentary Russian Committee.¹³¹

Through Kropotkin, foreign sympathisers came to see the Russian Revolution as a transnational, collaborative effort of Russian revolutionaries and foreign sympathisers and, after the February Revolution. By 'rescuing' Kropotkin from persecution and imprisonment in France, enabling him to settle in Britain, which prided itself on its liberal attitude towards political refugees, British sympathisers felt affinity to his person, body, and intellect.¹³² Kropotkin lay at the centre of an 'imagined community', which transcended geography, nationality, and politics.¹³³ Through Kropotkin, British sympathisers felt they were part of the February Revolution. One person, who had known Kropotkin for a long time, wrote to him and he thanked her for her 'kind words', expressing his regret that they could not share the 'joy' with her husband who had also worked for the cause.¹³⁴ The author of this letter was Elizabeth Spence Watson who, with her now-deceased husband, had actively supported the Russian revolutionary cause in Britain, including terrorist propagandists such as Sergei Stepniak. It was this sense of personal investment in the Russian revolutionary cause that Kropotkin facilitated through his extensive correspondences and which laid the foundations for later opposition to Bolshevik power among his foreign sympathisers.

'Withered Hope'

After the February Revolution, there was a sense of great hope for the future and Kropotkin's role in it. When Kropotkin was reportedly invited back to Petrograd to assist 'the work of reconstruction', the *New York Times* printed a report in which the Russian people were said to be 'walking in a hushed sense of benediction.'¹³⁵ This soon changed after October. It became clear that individuals such as Kropotkin and other celebrities of the Russian revolutionary emigration were, at best, tolerated by the new regime.¹³⁶ It seemed inconceivable to the British and American publics that those who had suffered under the tsarist regime were now being harassed by the Bolsheviks. The *New York Times* printed an incredulous letter about support for Trotsky at a recent Socialist convention in December 1917 in New York: 'Do they realize that this "friend Trotzky" considers the real revolutionists, such as Prince Kropotkin, Mme. Breshkovskaya, and Plechanov as counter-revolutionists, and had arrested men who had given half of their lives to the cause of the revolution, some of them who have spent at least thirty years in the prisons of Siberia?'.¹³⁷ When Kropotkin

was reported to have been arrested in mid-1918, the *Observer* reprinted an article by Swedish socialist Anna Lindhagan describing him as 'the personification of sacrifice, ability, idealism, and honesty in words and deeds' and his arrest as 'a cruel thrust into the heart of the entire civilised world.'¹³⁸ Kropotkin became a tool with which to criticise the Bolshevik regime.

Although hindered by difficult living conditions and increasing ill-health, Kropotkin's voice continued to be heard through the visits of friends and sympathisers to his cottage in Dmitrov, where he had moved from Moscow. The geography and cultural significance of incarceration had been upended by Civil War. Instead of being exiled to Siberia, Kropotkin's exile to Dmitrov became a symbolic incarceration. Visitors making the pilgrimage to Kropotkin's home described the journey as being like one into hell, fraught with chaos.¹³⁹ The emphasis on Kropotkin's lack of food or medical care became metaphors for the Bolshevik regime's failure to nourish its population and care for Russia more widely. Through this process, the Bolshevik regime proved itself to be an illegitimate representative of the revolution as Kropotkin's jailer and executioner. In 1920, Margaret Bondfield, a member of the British Labour Delegation to Russia, brought back an appeal from Kropotkin to British workers criticising Bolshevik efforts to centralise and bureaucratise power.¹⁴⁰ Kropotkin criticised the path of the Revolution in Russia and British newspapers listened. In a letter to his friend George Brandes, printed in L'Humanité and reprinted in the Manchester Guardian, Kropotkin opposed Bolshevik violence, arguing that it brought about a 'violent and mischievous reaction'.¹⁴¹ In a comment on the widespread, chaotic violence, Kropotkin said: 'The bolsheviki are not socialists and the anarchists are not anarchists. They are expropriators, ordinary criminals.¹⁴² He was becoming disillusioned by the situation. Kropotkin never succeeded in convincing foreign observers that anarchism was not an inherently violent political philosophy. It did not help his efforts that the British press often referred to Bolsheviks as 'anarchists'.¹⁴³ As a result, as his death receded his image as a terrorist and violent anarchist caricature endured.¹⁴⁴

Representations of Kropotkin in the British press echoed wider anti-Bolshevik narratives in the mainstream press in the years following 1917, as well as lobbying from anti-Bolshevik sympathisers and Russians forced into exile.¹⁴⁵ Anti-Bolshevism was frequently founded on the notion of connections between the Bolsheviks and the Germans in the context of the First World War and on the idea that the Bolsheviks did not represent the 'Real Russia'.¹⁴⁶ However, relations shifted in the 1920s with British recognition of the Soviet Union in 1924 (the USA did not extend recognition until 1933). Many intellectuals came eventually to see the Soviet regime in a more positive light, and some of those who had been among Kropotkin's sympathisers during his life in exile became active members of

organisations such as the Society for Cultural Relations between the Peoples of the British Commonwealth and the USSR from the mid-1920s.¹⁴⁷

As it had been during his imprisonment in France in the 1880s, during the Civil War years, Kropotkin's health became a subject of some concern. Reports provided the opportunity not only to criticise the failed promises of the new regime, but also its lack of compassion for the elderly revolutionary.¹⁴⁸ When he died, this continued. Due to the unreliability of news emerging from Russia, several newspapers printed Kropotkin's obituary on 30 or 31 January 1921.¹⁴⁹ Although he died of pneumonia, some newspapers reported that he died from starvation, or at least that the actions of the regime had contributed to his final illness.¹⁵⁰ Not only was the Bolshevik regime criticised for failing to fulfil its promises, but it seemed to foreign observers, symbolically, to be harming the embodiment of the revolution. The incarcerated Russian revolutionary body was highly symbolic in the imperial era.¹⁵¹ Kropotkin's body similarly represented the physical link with the revolutionary past as a participant in revolutionary circles of the 1870s and political prisoner. At the same time, though his lifetime's work, he had a repository of knowledge concerning society, progress, and revolution through his academic and theoretical pursuits. Kropotkin's body was thus the vessel containing the instructions for how Russia would be remade and carried the scars of the ill-health and abuse caused by the evil tsarist regime. He was the site from which the revolution could be recreated, and his death made this symbolically impossible.

Kropotkin belonged to an age which was decaying and disappearing before the very eyes of foreign observers. He represented its 'withered hopes'.¹⁵² The Bolsheviks' ruthless commitment to the future and patronage of cultural producers such as the suprematist artist Kazimir Malevich and futurist poet Vladimir Mayakovsky rejected the 'bourgeois' artists, poets, and writers of the Silver Age, who work filtered through intellectual networks linking Russian thinkers, artists, and cultural critics to those in the West.¹⁵³ Among the Silver Age poets was Alexander Blok, who would die in the summer of 1921, only shortly after the death of Kropotkin. Artists and intellectuals of the Russian Silver Age looked back to Russia's early nineteenth-century 'Golden Age' of literature and particularly to Alexander Pushkin. They idealised artistic production which drew on the culture of the Golden Age, including the music of Tchaikovsky. By rejecting Russian cultural and revolutionary heritage, the Bolsheviks thus rejected all which foreign sympathisers valued in the Revolution. In time, the Soviet regime would come to embrace much of the cultural heritage of the Russian nineteenth century, but the period of the fin de siècle, with writers such as Blok, remained beyond comprehension. Blok's contemporaries compared his death to the passing of an age, including Anna Akhmatova in her poem for his funeral 'Today is the Nameday of Our Lady of Smolensk'. The death of figures such as Kropotkin and Blok, to their respective

admirers, represented the Bolsheviks' attempts to sever contemporary Russian culture from its heritage through iconoclasm and destruction.

Obituaries emphasised Kropotkin's character, as 'a Prince of both sorts: a Prince of noble blood and a Prince of noble heart'.¹⁵⁴ The Bolsheviks' aggressive pursuit of the destruction of class seemed to preclude the adoption of such values attributed to the nobility. Alongside Kropotkin, Tolstoy was prominent in anglophone cultural imaginings of Russia in this period. Unlike among Russian intellectuals and artists such as Blok, who ruminated on the moral degeneration of the upper classes, Kropotkin and Tolstoy sought to use their privilege to improve society. Whereas Tolstoy's pacifist anarchism was widely viewed with suspicion and sometimes ridicule, his efforts to improve the life of peasants and to live simply met with respect.¹⁵⁵ As such, Kropotkin and Tolstoy represented a way in which the values of those who were privileged in the older European social and cultural order, whose decline was accelerated by the First World War, might be reimagined. Like Kropotkin, Tolstoy's death in 1910 was an important public event in Russia, inspiring religious and national discourses which the state was powerless to control.¹⁵⁶ William Nickell has suggested that Tolstoy was perceived to have a 'universal, timeless significance', and Kropotkin seemed to transcend this same society he was born into.¹⁵⁷ Kropotkin's death similarly became a media phenomenon, but the difference in 1921 was that his generation was fading. The loss was felt acutely as those who represented the physical link with the Russian past were gone.

British and American newspapers commemorated Kropotkin as a great hero of the revolutionary movement who had played a part in liberating Russia from the tsarist regime.¹⁵⁸ Similar responses emerged in response to the death of another famous émigré, Nikolai Tchaikovsky in 1926, who died in emigration. The *Manchester Guardian* remembered Kropotkin's old friend and revolutionary comrade as a 'social and humanitarian' activist, as opposed to a 'political' one, noting his opposition to the Bolsheviks.¹⁵⁹ Tchaikovsky, like Kropotkin was a member of an émigré generation which had successfully gathered support among foreign sympathisers for the Russian revolutionary cause. Like Kropotkin, he too had opposed Bolshevik rule, although taking a more active role in opposition.

At the time of his death, obituary writers frequently noted his links to revolutionary terrorism. However, compared to the early-1880s, journalists were less critical. The *Manchester Guardian*, which had roundly denounced Kropotkin as a dangerous terrorist at the time of his trial, instead looked upon his comment on terrorism more favourably:

As a philosophic Anarchist he did not stand with Tolstoy, relying upon moral forces alone for social reform, but believed with Marx in the occasional necessity of physical violence or the "propaganda of the deed." He was prepared to justify not merely revolt but even assassination if it were properly directed and had "an idea behind it." In the destructive work of Anarchism force had its place as "the midwife of reform," though the constructive work of

society was to be entrusted to the peaceful affectional instincts of mankind alone. The historical conditions of modern Russia visibly reacted upon his social philosophy.¹⁶⁰

Reporting of Kropotkin's death in British and American newspapers was shaped by the media history of his life. His connections and influence in emigration enabled him to establish narratives of the Russian revolutionary movement that would come to define what foreign observers saw as legitimate revolutionary activity in Russia. While terrorism was morally objectionable to many, Kropotkin's association with these symbolic figures of the Russian revolutionary movement to symbolise this generation upon his return to Russia in 1917. To ignore or to persecute Kropotkin was, to foreign observers, to violate the memory of the revolutionary movement.

Conclusion

At the time of his death Kropotkin was the great idealist, 'the forerunner of those dreamers who sought to free Russia'.¹⁶¹ He had inspired such hope in the activists, reformers, and campaigners, socialists, and liberals, whom he had met in emigration that money was raised to support the museum founded in the cottage in Dmitrov and run by his widow Sofia. Not only was this museum a place where Kropotkin's life and work would be remembered, it also hosted lectures on 'scientific and moral' subjects.¹⁶² Even beyond his death, Kropotkin would continue to symbolise the path that revolution might have taken and the ideal of scientific advances and the improvement of the human condition. Sofia Kropotkina continued to be a great force in the memory of her husband and despite the discord between her late husband's political theories and the politics of the Soviet regime, she managed to keep the museum in Dmitrov open until her death.¹⁶³ Her role in this is a reminder of her work throughout her life promoting her husband's image, though, her political activism in her own right should not be forgotten.

The enduring fascination with Kropotkin, or what he represented to his admirers, was the product of the narrative of his life and representations of his mind and body in contemporary media. These media narratives can be read as an allegory of the Russian Revolution in the transatlantic anglophone imagination. From his early infamy emerged a lasting association with revolutionary terrorism, whose image dominated representations of the Russian revolutionary movement until 1917, and even beyond. As Kropotkin aged, so did the revolutionary movement. It matured, its ideas developed, its figureheads became elderly activists whose revolutionary credentials were respected, having been gained in a distant, mythologised past. Then, when October 1917 came around, it quickly became clear that Lenin and the Bolsheviks were not interested in the kind of revolution and future society proposed by Kropotkin and other members of this older generation of revolutionaries. They seemed to be abandoning revolutionary history as embodied in Kropotkin and tied to the values of nineteenth-century Russian culture. Such an image of Kropotkin as an icon of

anarchist culture endures today as a warning to those on the left who place their trust in the power of the state.

Bibliographic References

Matthew S. Adams, Kropotkin, Read, and the Intellectual History of British Anarchism: Between Reason and Romanticism (Basingstoke, 2015) Charlotte Alston, Charlotte Alston, Russia's Greatest Enemy? Harold Williams and the Russian Revolutions (London, 2007) 'British Journalism and the Campaign for Intervention in the Russian Civil War, 1918-20', Revolutionary Russia, vol. 20, no. 1 (2007), pp. 35-49 "«A Great Host of Sympathisers»: The Doukhobor Emigration and its International Supporters, 1895–1905', Journal of Modern European History, vol. 12, no. 2 (2014), pp. 200-15 Bonnie Anderson, Joyous Greetings: The First International Women's Movement, 1830-1860 (Oxford, 2000) Catherine Andreyev and Ivan Savický, Russia Abroad. Prague and the Russian Diaspora, 1918-1938 (New Haven CT, 2004) Paul Avrich, The Russian Anarchists (Princeton NJ, 1967) 'Russian Anarchists and the Civil War', Russian Review, vol. 27, no. 3 (1968), pp. 296-306 'Bakunin and the United States', International Review of Social History, vol. 24, no. 3 (1979), pp. 320-40 Constance Bantman, The French Anarchists in London, 1880-1914: Exile and Transnationalism in the First Globalisation (Liverpool, 2013) Constance Bantman, 'The Era of Propaganda by the Deed', in Carl Levy and Matthew Adams (eds), The Palgrave Handbook of Anarchism (London, 2019), pp. 371-87 Constance Bantman and Ana Cláudia Suriani da Silva (eds). The Foreign Political Press in Nineteenth-Century London: Politics from a Distance (London, 2017) Gerald J. Baldasty, The Commercialization of News in the Nineteenth Century (Madison WI, 1992) Matthew Beaumont, 'Cacotopianism, the Paris Commune, and England's Anti-Communist Imaginary, 1870-1900', ELH, vol. 73, no. 2 (2006), pp. 465-87 Adrian Bingham, 'The Digitization of Newspaper Archives: Opportunities and Challenges for Historians', Twentieth Century British History, vol. 21, no. 1 (2010), pp. 225-31 Louis J. Budd, 'Twain, Howells, and the Boston Nihilists', New England Quarterly, vol. 32, no. 3 (1959), pp. 351-71 Oleg Budnitskii, Terrorizm v rossiiskom osvoboditelnom dvizhenii: ideologiia, etika, psikhologiia (vtoraia polovina XIX-nachalo XX v.) (Moscow, 2000) Caroline Cahm, Kropotkin and the Rise of Revolutionary Anarchism, 1872-1886 (Cambridge, 1989) Choi Chatterjee, 'Imperial Incarcerations: Ekaterina Breshko-Breshkovskaia, Vinayak Savarkar, and the Original Sins of Modernity', Slavic Review, vol. 74, no. 4 (2015), pp. 850-72 J. Michelle Coghlan, Sensational Internationalism: The Paris Commune and the Remapping of American Memory in the Long Nineteenth Century (Edinburgh, 2016)

Claire Davison-Pégon, 'Samuel Solomonovich Koteliansky and British Modernism', *Translation and Literature*, vol. 20, no. 3 (2011), pp. 224-47

- Ben Eklof and Tatiana Saburova, A Generation of Revolutionaries: Nikolai Charushin and Russian Populism from the Great Reforms to Perestroika (Bloomington IN, 2017)
- Antonió Ferraz de Oliveira, 'Kropotkin's Commune and the Politics of History', *Global Intellectual History*, vol. 3, no. 2 (2018), pp. 156-77
- Federico Ferretti, 'Publishing Anarchism: Pyotr Kropotkin and British Print Cultures, 1876-1917, *Journal of Historical Geography*, vol. 57 (2017), pp.17-27
- Federico Ferretti, *Anarchy and Geography: Reclus and Kropotkin in the UK* (Abingdon, 2019)
- Elizabeth Frazer and Kimberly Hutchings, 'Anarchist Ambivalence: Politics and Violence in the Thought of Bakunin, Tolstoy, and Kropotkin', *European Journal of Political Theory*, vol. 18, no. 2 (2019), pp. 259-80

Emma Goldman, *My Disillusionment in Russia* (Mineola NY, 2003)

Jane E. Good, 'America and the Russian Revolutionary Movement, 1888-1905', *Russian Review*, vol. 41, no. 3 (1982), pp. 273-87

- James Green, Death in the Haymarket: A Story of Chicago, the First Labor Movement, and the Bombing that Divided Gilded Age America (New York, 2006)
- Gary Michael Hamburg, 'The London Emigration and the Russian Liberation Movement: The Problem of Unity, 1889-1897', *Jahrbücher für Geschichte Osteuropas*, vol. 25, no. 3 (1977), pp. 321-39
- Lynn Ann Hartnett, *The Defiant Life of Vera Figner: Surviving the Russian Revolution* (Bloomington IN, 2014)
- Mike Hawkins, Social Darwinism in European and American Thought, 1860–1945: Nature as Model and Nature as Threat (Cambridge, 1997)
- Ian Haywood, Romanticism and Caricature (Cambridge, 2013)
- Robert Henderson, Robert Henderson, 'The Hyde Park Rally of 9 March 1890: A British Response to Russian Atrocities', *European Review of History*, vol. 21, no. 4 (2014), pp. 451-66

Vladimir Burtsev and the Struggle for a Free Russia: A Revolutionary in the Time of Tsarism and Bolshevism (London, 2017)

Susan Hinely, 'Charlotte Wilson, the "Woman Question", and the Meanings of Anarchist Socialism in Late Victorian Radicalism', *International Review of Social History*, vol. 57, no. 1 (2012), pp. 3-36

Michael J. Hughes, 'British Opinion and Russian Terrorism in the 1880s', *European History Quarterly*, vol. 41, no. 2 (2011), pp. 255-77

Kate Jackson, George Newnes and the New Journalism in Britain, 1880-1910: Culture and Profit (Aldershot, 2001)

Richard Bach Jensen, 'Daggers, Rifles and Dynamite: Anarchist Terrorism in Nineteenth Century Europe', *Terrorism and Political Violence*, vol. 16, no. 1 (2004), pp. 116-53

Luke Kelly, British Humanitarian Activity in Russia, 1890-1923 (London, 2018)

- Ruth Kinna, Kropotkin: Reviewing the Classical Anarchist Tradition (Edinburgh, 2016)
- P. Krapotkine, 'Russian Prisons', *The Nineteenth Century: A Monthly Review*, vo. 13, no. 71 (January 1883), pp. 27-44
- P. Kropotkin, 'The Russian Revolutionary Party', *Fortnightly Review*, vol. 31, no. 185 (1882), pp. 654-71
- P. Kropotkin, Memoirs of a Revolutionist. 2 vols. (London, 1899)

Kropotkin, The Terror in Russia. First ed. (London, 1909)

- Princess Sophie Kropotkine, 'The Wife of No. 4327'. Translated by Sarah E. Holmes. <u>http://dwardmac.pitzer.edu/Anarchist_archives/kropotkin/wifeofnumber4287.pdf</u> [viewed 13/04/2021]
- Amanda Lahikainen, "Some Species of Contrasts": British Graphic Satire, the French Revolution, and the Humor of Horror', Humour, vol. 28, no. 1 (2015), pp. 93-117
- Emily Lygo, 'Promoting Soviet Culture in Britain: The History of the Society for Cultural Relations between the Peoples of the British Commonwealth and the USSR, 1934-45', *Modern Language Review*, vol. 108, no. 2 (2013), pp. 571-96

Jim MacLaughin, Kropotkin and the Anarchist Intellectual Tradition (London, 2016), eBook

- Marlene Manoff, 'Mapping Archival Silence: Technology and the Historical Record', in Fiorella Foscarini at al. (eds), *Engaging with Records and Archives: Histories and Theories* (Cambridge, 2016), pp. 63-82
- Jane McDermid, 'Mariya Spiridonova: Russian Martyr and British Heroine? The Portrayal of a Russian Female Terrorist in the British Press', in Ian D. Thatcher (ed), *Reinterpreting Revolutionary Russia: Essays in Honour of James D. White* (Basingstoke, 2006), pp. 36-54
- Julia L. Mickenberg, 'From Greenwich Village to the Bolshevik Revolution: Madeline Z. Doty's Foray Behind the Battle Line,' 1917–1918', *Journal of Russian American Studies*, vol. 3, no. 2 (2021), pp. 122-50
- Martin A. Miller, Kropotkin, (Chicago, 1976)
- Martin A. Miller, *The Foundations of Modern Terrorism: State, Society and the Dynamics of Political Violence* (Cambridge, 2013)
- D.M. Nechiporuk, "'Chto amerikantsy mogut sdelat' dlya Rossii?": agitatsiia amerikanskogo Obshchestva druzei russkoi svobody i zhurnal "*Free Russia*" (1891–1894 gody)', *Istoricheskii ezhegodnik* (2008), pp. 137-50
- Bob Nicholson, 'The Digital Turn: Exploring the Methodological Possibilities of Digital Newspaper Archives', *Media History*, vol. 19, no. 1 (2013), pp. 59-73
- Lara Putnam, 'The Transnational and the Text-Searchable: Digitized Sources and the Shadows They Cast', *American Historical Review*, vol. 121, no. 2 (2016), pp. 376-402
- Leila J. Rupp, 'Constructing Internationalism: The Case of Transnational Women's Organizations, 1888-1945', *American Historical Review*, vol. 99, no. 5 (1994), pp. 1571-1600
- David Saunders, 'Tyneside and the Making of the Russian Revolution', *Northern History*, vol. 21, no. 1 (1985), pp. 259-84
- Richard Joseph Scully, 'The Origins of William Ewart Gladstone's Nickname, "The Grand Old Man", *Notes and Queries*, vol. 16, no. 1 (2014), pp. 95-100
- Edith Sellers, 'Our Most Distinguished Refugee', *Contemporary Review*, vol. 66 (October 1894), pp. 537-49
- Haia Shpayer-Makov, 'The Reception of Peter Kropotkin in Britain, 1886-1917', *Albion: A Quarterly Journal Concerned with British Studies*, vol. 19, no. 3 (1987), pp. 373-90
- John Slatter, 'The Correspondence of P. A. Kropotkin as Historical Source Material', *Slavonic and East European Review*, vol. 72, no. 2 (1994), pp. 277-88
- John Slatter, "Chto eto ty, rodnoi, vse khrovaesh?". Pisma P.A. Kropotkina F. V. Volkhovskomu. 1894-1905 gg.', *Istoricheskii Arkhiv*, no. 5-6 (1997), pp. 156-66
- John Slatter, "Reaktsiia solidarna vo vsem mire": Pisma P.A. Kropotkina D.V. Soskisu, 1901-1916 gg.', *Istoricheskii Arkhiv*, no. 1 (2001), pp. 54-63
- Shannon Smith, 'From Relief to Revolution: American Women and the Russian-American Relationship, 1890-1917', *Diplomatic History*, vol. 19, no. 4 (1995), pp. 601-16

Thomas Smits, 'TS Tools: Problems and Possibilities of Digital Newspaper and Periodical Archives', *Tijdschrift voor tijdschriftstudies*, no. 36 (2014), pp. 139-46

Lisa Surridge, 'Dogs'/Bodies, Women's Bodies: Wives as Pets in Mid-Nineteenth Century Narratives of Domestic Violence', *Victorian Review*, vol. 20, no. 1 (1994), pp. 1-34

Evgeniia Taratuta, S.M. Stepniak-Kravchinskii: revoliutsioner i pisatel (Moscow, 1973)

- Davide Turcato, 'Italian Anarchism as a Transnational Movement, 1885–1915', *International Review of Social History*, vol. 52, no. 3 (2007), pp. 407-44
- George Woodcock and Ivan Avakumović, *The Anarchist Prince: A Biographical Study of Peter Kropotkin* (London, 1950)
- Claudia Verhoeven, *The Odd Man Karakozov: Imperial Russia, Modernity, and the Birth of Terrorism* (Ithaca NY, 2009)

⁶ Haia Shpayer-Makov, 'The Reception of Peter Kropotkin in Britain, 1886-1917', *Albion: A Quarterly Journal Concerned with British Studies*, vol. 19, no. 3 (1987), pp. 373-90

⁷ John Slatter, 'The Correspondence of P. A. Kropotkin as Historical Source Material', *Slavonic and East European Review*, vol. 72, no. 2 (1994), pp. 277-88

⁸ Martin A. Miller, Kropotkin, (Chicago, 1976); Ben Eklof and Tatiana Saburova, A Generation of Revolutionaries: Nikolai Charushin and Russian Populism from the Great Reforms to Perestroika (Bloomington IN, 2017); Robert Henderson, Vladimir Burtsev and the Struggle for a Free Russia: A Revolutionary in the Time of Tsarism and Bolshevism (London, 2017)

¹¹ For example, see: Benedict Anderson, Under Three Flags: Anarchism and the Anti-Colonial Imagination (London, 2005), Davide Turcato, 'Italian Anarchism as a Transnational Movement, 1885–1915', International Review of Social History, vol. 52, no. 3 (2007), pp. 407-44, Constance Bantman, The French Anarchists in London, 1880-1914: Exile and Transnationalism in the First Globalisation (Liverpool, 2013), and Constance Bantman and Ana Cláudia Suriani da Silva (eds), The Foreign Political Press in Nineteenth-Century London: Politics from a Distance (London, 2017).

¹ Paul Avrich, *The Russian Anarchists* (Princeton NJ, 1967), p. 227

² Emma Goldman, My Disillusionment in Russia (Mineola NY, 2003), p. 191

³ Avrich, Russian Anarchists, p. 227

⁴ Ibid., p. 231

⁵ Gary Michael Hamburg, 'The London Emigration and the Russian Liberation Movement: The Problem of Unity, 1889-1897', *Jahrbücher für Geschichte Osteuropas*, vol. 25, no. 3 (1977), pp. 321-39

⁹ Caroline Cahm, *Kropotkin and the Rise of Revolutionary Anarchism, 1872-1886* (Cambridge, 1989) ¹⁰ Matthew S. Adams, *Kropotkin, Read, and the Intellectual History of British Anarchism: Between*

Reason and Romanticism (Basingstoke, 2015)

 ¹² For example: Claudia Verhoeven, The Odd Man Karakozov: Imperial Russia, Modernity, and the Birth of Terrorism (Ithaca NY, 2009)

¹³ Lara Putnam, 'The Transnational and the Text-Searchable: Digitized Sources and the Shadows They Cast', *American Historical Review*, vol. 121, no. 2 (2016), pp. 376-402

¹⁴ Nicholson, 'Digital Turn', pp. 64-7; Smits, 'TS Tools', pp. 142-4; Marlene Manoff, 'Mapping Archival Silence: Technology and the Historical Record', in Fiorella Foscarini at al. (eds), *Engaging with Records and Archives: Histories and Theories* (Cambridge, 2016), pp. 66-8

¹⁵ Thomas Smits, 'TS Tools: Problems and Possibilities of Digital Newspaper and Periodical Archives', *Tijdschrift voor tijdschriftstudies*, no. 36 (2014), pp. 144-6

¹⁶ Bob Nicholson, 'The Digital Turn: Exploring the Methodological Possibilities of Digital Newspaper Archives', *Media History*, vol. 19, no. 1 (2013), pp. 67-71

¹⁷ 'About Chronicling America'. <u>https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/about/</u> [viewed 22/02.2021]

¹⁸ Adrian Bingham, for example, criticises the use of single, readily accessible digitised titles (*The Times*) to represent 'press opinion'. Adrian Bingham, 'The Digitization of Newspaper Archives: Opportunities and Challenges for Historians', *Twentieth Century British History*, vol. 21, no. 1 (2010), p. 229

¹⁹ Gerald J. Baldasty, *The Commercialization of News in the Nineteenth Century* (Madison WI, 1992)

²⁰ Space devoted to news relating to crimes, courts, accidents, and deaths in American newspapers grew across the nineteenth century. Baldasty, *Commercialization of News*, p. 123

- ²¹ The *Daily Telegraph* held out for a long time, but eventually printed an approving obituary in 1921: 'Death of Prince Kropotkin: A Famous Revolutionary', *Daily Telegraph*, 31 January 1921
- ²² Alan J. Lee, *The Origins of the Popular Press in England, 1855-1914* (London, 1976), p. 214. For Lee, the *Manchester Guardian, Daily News*, and *Daily Telegraph* epitomised this conjunction of politics and popularity, all of which are cited in this article.
- ²³ Kate Jackson, George Newnes and the New Journalism in Britain, 1880-1910: Culture and Profit (Aldershot, 2001), p. 10
- ²⁴ Jürgen Habermas, The Structural Transformation of the Public Sphere: An Inquiry into a Category of Bourgeois Society. Translated by Thomas Burger with the assistance of Frederick Lawrence (Cambridge MA, 1989), pp. 42-3
- ²⁵ See, for example, on Britain: Charlotte Alston, '«A Great Host of Sympathisers»: The Doukhobor Emigration and its International Supporters, 1895–1905', *Journal of Modern European History*, vol. 12, no. 2 (2014), pp. 200-15, Robert Henderson, 'The Hyde Park Rally of 9 March 1890: A British Response to Russian Atrocities', *European Review of History*, vol. 21, no. 4 (2014), pp. 451-66, and Luke Kelly, *British Humanitarian Activity in Russia, 1890-1923* (London, 2018). For America, see: Jane E. Good, 'America and the Russian Revolutionary Movement, 1888-1905', *Russian Review*, vol. 41, no. 3 (1982), pp. 273-87 and Shannon Smith, 'From Relief to Revolution: American Women and the Russian-American Relationship, 1890-1917', *Diplomatic History*, vol. 19, no. 4 (1995), pp. 601-16.
- ²⁶ Charlotte Alston, Russia's Greatest Enemy? Harold Williams and the Russian Revolutions (London, 2007), pp. 45-7
- ²⁷ Catherine Andreyev and Ivan Savický, Russia Abroad. Prague and the Russian Diaspora, 1918-1938 (New Haven CT, 2004), p. 73
- ²⁸ Martin A. Miller, The Foundations of Modern Terrorism: State, Society and the Dynamics of Political Violence (Cambridge, 2013), pp. 111-2
- ²⁹ 'Meeting of Revolutionary Delegates', Daily Telegraph [London, England], 19 July 1881; 'A Revolutionary Congress', New York Times, 20 July 1881; Manchester Guardian, 20 July 1881.
- ³⁰ Richard Bach Jensen, 'Daggers, Rifles and Dynamite: Anarchist Terrorism in Nineteenth Century Europe', *Terrorism and Political Violence*, vol. 16, no. 1 (2004), p. 126
- ³¹ Ibid., pp. 142-3
- ³² James Green, Death in the Haymarket: A Story of Chicago, the First Labor Movement, and the Bombing that Divided Gilded Age America (New York, 2006), pp. 11-2
- ³³ 'The Party of Dynamite', *Manchester Guardian*, 12 January 1883; One famous image of the era was John Tenniel's 'Fenian Guy Fawkes', printed in *Punch* magazine [London] on 28 December 1867.
- ³⁴ 'The Arrest of Prince Krapotkine', *Manchester Guardian*, 28 December 1882
- ³⁵ 'Prince Krapotkine', *Bristol Mercury and Daily Post*, 30 August 1881
- ³⁶ Constance Bantman, 'The Era of Propaganda by the Deed', in Carl Levy and Matthew Adams (eds), *The Palgrave Handbook of Anarchism* (London, 2019), p. 377
- ³⁷ 'Arrest of Prince Kropotkin', *Manchester Guardian*
- ³⁸ 'The Trial of Prince Krapotkine', Cambridge Independent Press, 13 January 1883
- ³⁹ Amanda Lahikainen, "Some Species of Contrasts": British Graphic Satire, the French Revolution, and the Humor of Horror', Humour, vol. 28, no. 1 (2015), pp. 93-117; Ian Haywood, *Romanticism and Caricature* (Cambridge, 2013)
- ⁴⁰ Matthew Beaumont, 'Cacotopianism, the Paris Commune, and England's Anti-Communist Imaginary, 1870-1900', *ELH*, vol. 73, no. 2 (2006), pp. 465-87 and J. Michelle Coghlan, Sensational Internationalism: The Paris Commune and the Remapping of American Memory in the Long Nineteenth Century (Edinburgh, 2016)
- ⁴¹ 'Meeting of Revolutionary Delegates', Daily Telegraph; Manchester Guardian, 20 July 1881
- ⁴² Manchester Guardian
- ⁴³ Morning Post [London, England], 30 August 1881
- ⁴⁴ P. Kropotkin, 'The Russian Revolutionary Party', *Fortnightly Review*, vol. 31, no. 185 (1882), p. 654 and p. 670
- ⁴⁵ For example, see: George Woodcock and Ivan Avakumović, *The Anarchist Prince: A Biographical Study of Peter Kropotkin* (London, 1950), pp. 356-7, Martin A. Miller, *Kropotkin*, (Chicago, 1976), p. 151, Caroline Cahm, *Kropotkin and the Rise of Revolutionary Anarchism, 1872-1886* (Cambridge, 1989), p. 92, and Oleg Budnitskii, *Terrorizm v rossiiskom osvoboditelnom dvizhenii: ideologiia, etika, psikhologiia (vtoraia polovina XIX-nachalo XX v.)* (Moscow, 2000), p. 230.
 ⁴⁶ Jim MacLaughin, *Kropotkin and the Anarchist Intellectual Tradition* (London, 2016), eBook: Chapter
- ⁴⁶ Jim MacLaughin, *Kropotkin and the Anarchist Intellectual Tradition* (London, 2016), eBook: Chapter Three

⁴⁷ Joseph Cowen, a Radical MP and proprietor of the *Newcastle Chronicle*, was one of Kropotkin's early political supporters in Britain, printing a series of his articles on Russia. Woodcock and Avakumović, *Anarchist Prince*, p. 181

- ⁵⁰ MacLaughin, *Kropotkin and the Anarchist Intellectual Tradition*, eBook: Chapter One
- ⁵¹ 'Prince Krapotkine' Daily Telegraph, 22 December 1882; 'The Arrest of Prince Krapotkine', Washington Post, 22 December 1882; 'Prince Krapotkine's Arrest', New York Times, 22 December 1882; 'Prince Krapotkin's Arrest', York Herald [England], 23 December 1882, 'The Charges Against Prince Krapotkine', Star [Saint Peter Port, Guernsey], 23 December 1882, 'Prince Krapotkine's Arrest', Atlanta Constitution, 24 December 1882

⁵² 'A Revolutionary League in England', *Sheffield and Rotherham Independent*, 2 December 1882

- ⁵³ 'Meeting of Revolutionary Delegates', Daily Telegraph, 19 July 1881; 'Summary of News: Foreign', Manchester Guardian, 5 July 1882; 'The Arrest of Prince Krapotkine', Boston Daily Globe, 22 December 1882, 'The Nihilist Leader in Prison', Edinburgh Evening News, 29 December 1882
- ⁵⁴ 'Prince Krapotkine', *Daily Telegraph*, 22 December 1882 and 'Prince Krapotkine', *Daily News*, 26 August 1881
- ⁵⁵ 'The Trial of Socialists at Lyons', *Western Gazette* [Yeovil], 12 January 1883; 'Over the Ocean', *Boston Daily Globe*, 12 November 1882

56 Ibid.

- ⁵⁷ V. Gribayedoff, 'The Anarchists: Something about its Leading Advocates in Europe', *Atlanta Constitution*, 6 March 1892
- ⁵⁸ Adams, *Kropotkin, Read*, p. 24
- ⁵⁹ This story was reported in several newspapers and although the veracity of it cannot be determined, it certainly demonstrates the fear of his potential to influence others. 'Prince Krapotkine', *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 26 December 1882 and 'Prince Krapotkine's Examination', *Atlanta Constitution*, 26 December 1882.
- ⁶⁰ P. Kropotkin, *Memoirs of a Revolutionist*. Vol. 2 (London, 1899), p. 266
- ⁶¹ Green, Death in the Haymarket, p. 230; Avrich, Haymarket Tragedy
- ⁶² 'Foreign Anarchists Meet: They Remember the Haymarket Riots at a Noisy and Excited Gathering', *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 12 November 1891
- ⁶³ 'Made to Honor the Flag: Police Force Chicago Anarchists to Hoist the National Colours', *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 12 November 1891
- ⁶⁴ 'For the Ceremony at Waldheim: Preparations Made for Dedicating the Anarchist Monument', *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 29 May 1893
- ⁶⁵ 'Prince Krapotkin and the Anarchists', *Daily Evening Bulletin* [San Francisco], 4 November 1887

⁶⁶ 'An Aristocratic Nihilist: A Visit to the Russian Prince Krapotkine in His Home at Thonon', *Washington Post*, 7 January 1883

- ⁶⁷ 'The Party of Dynamite', *Manchester Guardian*, 12 January 1883; 'The Lyons Anarchists', *Manchester Guardian*, 16 January 1883
- ⁶⁸ 'Anarchists on Trial: Prince Krapotkine makes a Bold Declaration of his Principles', New York Times, 10 January 1883
- ⁶⁹ Louis J. Budd, 'Twain, Howells, and the Boston Nihilists', New England Quarterly, vol. 32, no. 3 (1959), pp. 351-71; 'Mr. T. Mann on the Socialist Groups', Manchester Guardian, 9 November 1896
- ⁷⁰ Michael J. Hughes, 'British Opinion and Russian Terrorism in the 1880s', *European History Quarterly*, vol. 41, no. 2 (2011), pp. 255-77
- ⁷¹ 'Prince Kropotkine and Nihilism', *Galveston Daily News*, 18 January 1883
- ⁷² 'Terrorist Activity Ended: Russian Revolutionists are Said to Have New Plans', *Washington Post*, 14 March 1909. This article noted that Kropotkin had 'resigned' as a terrorist leader, but that terrorist activities would continue.
- ⁷³ Ruth Kinna, *Kropotkin: Reviewing the Classical Anarchist Tradition* (Edinburgh, 2016), pp. 17.18
- ⁷⁴ Elizabeth Frazer and Kimberly Hutchings, 'Anarchist Ambivalence: Politics and Violence in the Thought of Bakunin, Tolstoy, and Kropotkin', *European Journal of Political Theory*, vol. 18, no. 2 (2019), pp. 259-80
- ⁷⁵ For example, see: Errico Malatesta, 'Anarchy and Violence', in Paul Sharkey and Davide Turcato (eds), *The Method of Freedom: An Errico Malatesta Reader* (Edinburgh, 2014), eBook: Chapter Twenty-One, and Dan Colson, 'Propaganda and the Deed: Anarchism, Violence and the Representational Impulse', *American Studies*, vol. 55, no. 1 (2017), pp. 163-86

⁴⁸ New York Times, 29 August 1881

⁴⁹ 'Prince Krapotkine', *Daily News* [London, England], 26 August 1881

⁷⁶ 'Prince Krapotkine. The Great Anarchist Dying in Jail', *Boston Daily Globe*, 23 April 1883, 'The Health of Prince Krapotkine', *Edinburgh Evening News*, 8 February 1883, and 'From Our London Correspondent', *Manchester Guardian*, 19 October 1883.

⁷⁸ 'A Nihilist Prince', *Daily Evening Bulletin* [San Francisco, CA], 23 December 1886

⁷⁹ 'Worker in the Cause of Humanity: Prince Krapotkine, Royal by Birth, has had a Career Rivalling Anything in Fiction', *Boston Daily Globe*, 26 October 1897

⁸⁰ 'The Lyons Anarchists', New York Times, 14 January 1883

⁸¹ 'Princess Kropotkine on her Husband's Conviction', *Boston Daily Globe*, 22 January 1883. Similar claims were repeated in Britain in opposition to the imprisonment of the émigré Russia journalist Vladimir Burtsev in 1897. Henderson, *Vladimir Burtsev*, p. 91 and p. 92

⁸² 'Foreign Telegrams', *Manchester Guardian*, 29 March 1883

⁸³ 'Princess Kropotkine on her Husband's Conviction', *Boston Daily Glove*, 22 January 1883

⁸⁴ 'The Princess Krapotkine', *Evening Telegraph* [Dundee], 27 May 1885

⁸⁵ For example, see: 'Beautiful Sophia Perovski: One of the Nihilist Assassins a Lovely and Intelligent Girl', Washington Post, 13 August 1882; Stepniak, Underground Russia, pp. 126-45; Though Underground Russia did not appear in English translation until the spring of 1883, its publication in Italian in 1882 had prompted a review in one English periodical. 'Subterranean Russia', *The* Saturday Review of Politics, Literature, Science and Art, 12 August 1882, p. 215

⁸⁶ Lisa Surridge, 'Dogs'/Bodies, Women's Bodies: Wives as Pets in Mid-Nineteenth Century Narratives of Domestic Violence', *Victorian Review*, vol. 20, no. 1 (1994), p. 6

⁸⁷ 'Prince Krapotkine. The Great Anarchist Dying in Jail', *Boston Daily Globe*, 23 April 1883, 'The Health of Prince Krapotkine', *Edinburgh Evening News*, 8 February 1883, and 'From Our London Correspondent', *Manchester Guardian*, 19 October 1883.

⁸⁸ Kropotkin, *Memoirs*. Vol. 2, p. 283

⁸⁹ Hughes, 'British Opinion and Russian Terrorism', pp. 266-8

⁹⁰ William Westall, Letter to the Editor, *Pall Mall Gazette*, 17 January 1885. The story of Kropotkin passing over escape attempts does not appear in his *Memoirs*, which records only his actual escape. It seems various improbable schemes were proposed, but respect for his jailers does not seem to have influenced Kropotkin's decisions not to use them.

⁹¹ Federico Ferretti, *Anarchy and Geography: Reclus and Kropotkin in the UK* (Abingdon, 2019), pp. 38-56

92 Woodcock and Avakumović, The Anarchist Prince, p. 200

93 Ferretti, Anarchy and Geography, pp. 38-56

⁹⁴ Federico Ferretti, 'Publishing Anarchism: Pyotr Kropotkin and British Print Cultures, 1876-1917, *Journal of Historical Geography*, vol. 572017), pp.17-8

⁹⁵ 'What Small Farmers Can Do', Atlanta Constitution, 7 July 1888; 'Industrial Villages', Huddersfield Daily Chronicle, 2 October 1888; 'Russian and French Prisons', Morning Post, 20 May 1887; 'Prince Krapotkin's Socialism', Atlanta Constitution, 23 July 1905 [reviewing his book Russian Literature]; Paul Ferdinand Willert, 'Prince Kropotkin on the French Revolution', *TLS*, 9 December 1909; 'Prince Krapotkin's Cat', New York Times, 1 September 1884 [on whether a cat could identify its own reflection]

⁹⁶ See: Antonió Ferraz de Oliveira, 'Kropotkin's Commune and the Politics of History', *Global Intellectual History*, vol. 3, no. 2 (2018), pp. 156-77

⁹⁷ For appreciative reviews of *Mutual Aid*, see: 'Mutual Aid', *Review of Reviews*, vol. 26, no. 155 (1902), p. 533, *Manchester Guardian*, 7 November 1902. The more conservative *Chicago Daily Tribune* was more critical of the political implications: 'Mutual Aid and Evolution', *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 22 December 1902. On scepticism regard Social Darwinism, see: Mike Hawkins, *Social Darwinism in European and American Thought, 1860–1945: Nature as Model and Nature as Threat* (Cambridge, 1997), pp. 8-14

⁹⁸ Pascale Siegrist, 'Cosmopolis and Community: Élisée Reclus and Pëtr Kropotkin on Spatial and Moral Unity 1870s-1900s', *Global Intellectual History* (Published online 2020). <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/23801883.2020.1816842</u> [viewed 15/04/2021]

⁹⁹ On Kropotkin's lectures, see: 'Prince Krapotkin on Socialism', *Leeds Mercury*, 2 April 1887 and "Profit, Profit, Profit," The World's Cry: Prince Kropotkin, the Great Anarchist, Lectures to Appreciative Audience, *Boston Daily Globe*, 11 March 1901. For another positive but sceptical review of one his books, see: 'Fields, Factories, and Workshops', *Daily News*, 10 April 1899 ¹⁰⁰ See: Slatter, 'Correspondence of P. A. Kropotkin'

¹⁰¹ David Saunders, 'Tyneside and the Making of the Russian Revolution', *Northern History*, vol. 21, no. 1 (1985), pp. 265-7

⁷⁷ 'The Man of the Week: The Anarchist', Daily Mail, 14 December 1912

¹⁰² Ferretti, Anarchy and Geography, pp. 40-1

- ¹⁰³ Taratuta, *Stepniak-Kravchinskii*, p. 410, Miller, *Kropotkin*, p. 90; The Kropotkins helped the SFRF by distributing copies of its circular and pamphlets, smuggling copies of publications into Russia, sending money through their contacts, and sharing information they received from Russia. Kropotkin to Robert Spence Watson, 28 January 1890. SW1/10/18, Spence Watson Weiss Papers, NCL; Sophie Kropotkin to Robert Spence Watson, 3 January 1908. SW1/10/25, Spence Watson Weiss Papers, NCL
- ¹⁰⁴ For example, see Kelly, *British Humanitarian Activity in Russia* and D.M. Nechiporuk, "Chto amerikantsy mogut sdelat' dlya Rossii?": agitatsiia amerikanskogo Obshchestva druzei russkoi svobody I zhurnal "*Free Russia*" (1891–1894 gody)', *Istoricheskii ezhegodnik* (2008), pp. 137-50.
- ¹⁰⁵ Late nineteenth century feminists often conceptualised their activism in much broader terms, seeing it as just one of many forms of necessary global liberation. Bonnie Anderson, *Joyous Greetings: The First International Women's Movement, 1830-1860* (2000), p. 3
- ¹⁰⁶ P. Krapotkine, 'Russian Prisons', *The Nineteenth Century: A Monthly Review*, vo. 13, no. 71 (January 1883), p. 27
- ¹⁰⁷ See: John Slatter, "Chto eto ty, rodnoi, vse khrovaesh?". Pisma P.A. Kropotkina F. V.
 ¹⁰⁷ Volkhovskomu. 1894-1905 gg.', *Istoricheskii arkhiv*, no. 5-6 (1997), pp. 157-8 and Kropotkin to Tchaikovsky, 15 February 1905, in John Slatter, "Reaktsiia solidarna vo vsem mire": Pisma P.A.
 Kropotkina D.V. Soskisu, 1901-1916 gg.', *Istoricheskii arkhiv*, no. 1 (2001), pp. 56-7
- ¹⁰⁸ Edith Sellers, 'Our Most Distinguished Refugee', *Contemporary Review*, vol. 66 (October 1894), p. 549. The same extract was reprinted in the *New York Times* on 4 November 1894.
- ¹⁰⁹ 'Krapotkin and his Theories', *Boston Daily Globe*, 12 November 1897; Similar comments can also be found in: *Manchester Guardian*, 8 September 1897
- ¹¹⁰ 'Twenty Years of Anarchy: Record of the Party Founded by Bakounine and Led by Krapotkine', *New York Times*, 26 June 1894
- ¹¹¹ 'A Russian Tragedy', Atchison Daily Globe, 6 September 1899 'Assassination of Alexander II.', New York Times, 27 August 1899; 'Prince Kropotkin's Autobiography', Glasgow Herald, 15 November 1899
- ¹¹² 'Princess Kropotkine on her Husband's Conviction', *Boston Daily Globe*, 22 January 1883
- ¹¹³ Paul Avrich, 'Bakunin and the United States', *International Review of Social History*, vol. 24, no. 3 (1979), pp. 334-5
- ¹¹⁴ Princess Sophie Kropotkine, 'The Wife of No. 4327'. Translated by Sarah E. Holmes. <u>http://dwardmac.pitzer.edu/Anarchist_archives/kropotkin/wifeofnumber4287.pdf</u> [viewed 13/04/2021]
- ¹¹⁵ Her story received little attention, other than a few comments noting she was writing it. For example: 'Literary and Art Gossip', *Leeds Mercury*, 29 January 1886. Her illness was reported in the *Pall Mall Gazette*, 15 June 1886.
- ¹¹⁶ Susan Hinely, 'Charlotte Wilson, the "Woman Question", and the Meanings of Anarchist Socialism in Late Victorian Radicalism', *International Review of Social History*, vol. 57, no. 1 (2012), p. 27
- ¹¹⁷ 'Russian History and Literature', *Manchester Guardian*, 21 October 1907; 'Wealth and Misery: Princess Kropotkin on Siberia', 16 November 1908, 'The State of Russia: Mme. Kropotkin at Ancoats', 8 November 1909; 'Princess Kropotkin: Russian Village Communities', *Manchester Guardian*, 10 October 1910; 'Russia's Regeneration: Princess Kropotkin and the Effects of Prohibition', *Manchester Guardian*, 11 October 1915
- ¹¹⁸ 'A Princess in Dundee: Evils of Russian Autocracy', *Courier and Argus* [Dundee], 2 November 1907
- ¹¹⁹ Marguerite, 'A Princess on the Platform', *Evening Telegraph and Post* [Dundee], 1 November 1907
- ¹²⁰ Woodcock and Avakumović, The Anarchist Prince, pp. 369-70
- ¹²¹ P. Kropotkin, 'Russian Administrative Exiles in Siberia', 11 January 1908 and P. Kropotkin, 'Executions in Russia', 14 August 1908
- ¹²² P. Kropotkin, 'The Tsar's Visit', *The Times*, 29 July 1909
- ¹²³ Kropotkin, The Terror in Russia. First ed. (London, 1909), p. 75

¹²⁴ 'The Gentle Anarchist', *Times Literary Supplement*, 1 March 1907

- ¹²⁵ 'Russian and German Cartoons on the Russian Situation', *Manchester Guardian*, 11 September 1917
- ¹²⁶ Choi Chatterjee, 'Imperial Incarcerations: Ekaterina Breshko-Breshkovskaia, Vinayak Savarkar, and the Original Sins of Modernity', *Slavic Review*, vol. 74, no. 4 (2015), pp. 850-72
- ¹²⁷ Richard Joseph Scully, 'The Origins of William Ewart Gladstone's Nickname, "The Grand Old Man", Notes and Queries, vol. 16, no. 1 (2014), pp. 95-100
- ¹²⁸ 'Free Russia: New Era Celebrated in London', *Manchester Guardian*, 2 April 1917. 'Freedom of Russia', *Daily Telegraph*, 2 April 1917

¹²⁹ 'History in the Making', *Boston Daily Globe*, 17 March 1917

- ¹³¹ Henry W. Nevinson, 'The Revolution of 1905', *Manchester Guardian*, 7 July 1917.
- ¹³² See: Bernard Porter, 'The British Government and Political Refugees, 2, no. 3 (c. 1880–1914', *Immigrants & Minorities*, vol. 2, no. 3 (1983), pp. 23-45
- ¹³³ A similar shared identity in transnational organising, following Benedict Anderson's concept, has been proposed in: Leila J. Rupp, 'Constructing Internationalism: The Case of Transnational Women's Organizations, 1888-1945', *American Historical Review*, vol. 99, no. 5 (1994), pp. 1571-1600
- ¹³⁴ Kropotkin to Elizabeth Spence Watson, 10 April 1917. SW1/10/24, Spence Watson Weiss Papers, Newcastle University Special Collections
- ¹³⁵ 'Order Kept by the People: Feeling of Fraternity Visible Everywhere in Petrograd', *New York Times*, 21 March 1917
- ¹³⁶ Some, such as Breshko-Breshkovskaia became active in the anti-Bolshevik opposition. The American magazine *Good Housekeeping* featured news of her going into hiding in 1918. Julia L. Mickenberg, 'From Greenwich Village to the Bolshevik Revolution: Madeline Z. Doty's Foray Behind the Battle Line,' 1917–1918', *Journal of Russian American Studies*, vol. 3, no. 2 (2021), p. 128. Others, such as the SR terrorist Maria Spiridonova, seen as a martyr in the West, had initially allied themselves with the Bolsheviks, but newspapers reported that they soon found themselves under threat. 'Lenin's Tottering Government', *The Times*, 14 August 1918. On images of Spiridonova in Britain, see: Jane McDermid, 'Mariya Spiridonova: Russian Martyr and British Heroine? The Portrayal of a Russian Female Terrorist in the British Press', in Ian D. Thatcher (ed), *Reinterpreting Revolutionary Russia: Essays in Honour of James D. White* (Basingstoke, 2006), pp. 36-54.
- ¹³⁷ S. Lovich, "My Friend Trotzky": But the Bolshevist Leader is No Friend of the Socialists', *New York Times*, 29 December 1917
- ¹³⁸ 'Prince Kropotkin in Prison', *Observer*, 22 September 1918
- ¹³⁹ Herman Bernstein, 'Asks Corn for Russia: American Tractors and Farmers also Needed, Says Kropotkin', Washington Post, 26 June 1918
- ¹⁴⁰ 'Soviet's Iron Despotism: Prince Kropotkin's Warning to British Workers', *The Times*, 10 July 1920
- ¹⁴¹ Peter Kropotkin, 'Intervention in Russia: A Protest by Prince Kropotkin', *Manchester Guardian*, 14 October 1919
- ¹⁴² Herman Bernstein, 'Asks Corn for Russia: American Tractors and Farmers also Needed, Says Kropotkin', Washington Post, 26 June 1918
- ¹⁴³ *The Spectator,* 23 March 1918; 'Prince Who Was an Anarchist', *Evening Telegraph and Post* [Dundee], 31 January 1921
- ¹⁴⁴ Adams, Kropotkin, Read, and the Intellectual History of British Anarchism, p. 101
- ¹⁴⁵ Charlotte Alston, 'British Journalism and the Campaign for Intervention in the Russian Civil War,
- 1918-20', Revolutionary Russia, vol. 20, no. 1 (2007), pp. 36-7
- ¹⁴⁶ Ibid., pp. 40-1
- ¹⁴⁷ Among their number was George Bernard Shaw, who had long been a friend and colleague in various Russian émigré campaigns. Emily Lygo, 'Promoting Soviet Culture in Britain: The History of the Society for Cultural Relations between the Peoples of the British Commonwealth and the USSR, 1934-45', *Modern Language Review*, vol. 108, no. 2 (2013), p.58
- ¹⁴⁸ 'Prince Dying of Hunger: Kropotkin's Plight in Russia', *Courier and Argus* [Dundee], 16 October 1920
- ¹⁴⁹ This included *The Times*, *New York Times*, and the *Manchester Guardian*.
- ¹⁵⁰ 'The Story of Kropotkin: Exiled Prince's Tragic Return. Death from Starvation', *Nottingham Evening Post*, 31 January 1921
- ¹⁵¹ Lynn Ann Hartnett, *The Defiant Life of Vera Figner: Surviving the Russian Revolution* (Bloomington IN, 2014); Chatterjee, 'Imperial Incarcerations'
- ¹⁵² 'Death of Prince Kropotkin: Revolutionary and Scientist', Observer, 30 January 1921
- ¹⁵³ Samuel Kotelianskii was an influential translator of Russian modernist literature whose collaborations with Virginia and Leonard Woolf brought his work to the attention of British intellectuals. Claire Davison-Pégon, 'Samuel Solomonovich Koteliansky and British Modernism', *Translation and Literature*, vol. 20, no. 3 (2011), pp. 224-47
- ¹⁵⁴ 'The Anarchist Prince', Boston Daily Globe, 10 February 1921
- ¹⁵⁵ 'Count Tolstoy', Manchester Guardian, 14 November 1910; C.H. Herford, 'Leo Tolstoy: His Life and Work', Manchester Guardian, 17 November 1910; 'Tolstoy', Manchester Guardian, 170 November 1910

¹³⁰ 'New Russia, Observer, 27 May 1917

¹⁵⁹ 'N. Tchaikovsky: A Great Russian Liberal', *Manchester Guardian*, 4 May 1926

¹⁶⁰ 'Peter Kropotkin'. *Manchester Guardian*, 31 January 1921.

¹⁵⁶ William Nickell, *The Death of Tolstoy: Russia on the Eve, Astapovo Station, 1910* (Ithaca NY, 2010), p. 82 and 0. 141

¹⁵⁷ Ibid., p. 109

¹⁵⁸ 'Death of Prince Kropotkin: A Famous Revolutionary', *Daily Telegraph*, 31 January 1921 and 'Death of Prince Kropotkin: Revolutionary and Scientist', *Observer*, 30 January 1921

¹⁶¹ 'Hunt for Prince's Lost Will: Romantic Life of Kropotkin', *Evening Telegraph and Post* [Dundee], 17 October 1921

¹⁶² Anne Cobden-Sanderson et al., 'The Peter Kropotkin Memorial Fund', *Manchester Guardian*, 24 November 1924

¹⁶³ Paul Avrich, 'Russian Anarchists and the Civil War', *Russian Review*, vol. 27, no. 3 (1968), p. 305